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Welcome to Landscapes 

This winter, Hali Plourde-Rogers, Peter Henderson, 

and the Board of Directors decided to redesign the 

newsletter, including a new name, Landscapes. The 

title, Landscapes, reflects the diversity of lands and 

waters Virginia Eastern Shore Land Trust (VES 

Land Trust) works hard to protect as well as the 

varying stories presented here. While the 

newsletter has a new look, you can still expect to 

find the same great stories.  

In this issue you’ll read about recent outreach 

efforts and conservation easement basics in 

celebration of VES Land Trust’s 10th year 

protecting land. 

Second Backyard Habitat Workshop is a 
Success 

On April 26th, the VES Land Trust, with the 

Academy for Lifetime Learning, led its second 

Backyard Habitat Workshop at the Eastern Shore 

Community College in Melfa. The workshop 

included presentations from Bo Lusk of The Nature 

Conservancy and Master Naturalists Clyde Morris 

and Tony Picardi as well as a field trip to two 

conservation easements and established backyard 

habitats. The day started off at 9 a.m. with local 

coffee and muffins from Eastern Shore Coastal 

Roasting Co. and Yellow Duck Bakery. Once the 

muffins and coffee were ransacked, participants 

settled down for the presentations.  

Bo Lusk, a restoration specialist with The Nature 

Conservancy’s Virginia Coast Reserve, discussed 

his research using Oyster Castles to create habitat. 

Oyster Castles are concrete blocks 12 inches square 

by 8 inches tall. Each side of the castle has a 3.5 inch 

notch, making the structure look like a castle 

battlement. These castles, made from ancient oyster 

reefs mined near Charlottesville, Va., show both 

excellent recruitment and growth of oysters. Not 

only do the newly formed reefs provide oyster 

habitat, but they offer places for smaller marine 

wildlife to hide and nest thus attracting larger fish 

to feed. Lusk discussed current Oyster Castle 

projects and expressed interest in working with 

private landowners to place oyster castles along 

their shoreline, especially on the Bayside.  

Clyde Morris followed Lusk with his presentation, 

Birds of the Eastern Shore: How Can You Help Them? 

Morris identified the significant economic impact 

of birding on the Shore; explained the importance 

of the Eastern Shore as bird habitat; discussed 

threats to birds on the Shore, the largest threat 

being loss of habitat; and offered several ways to 

help birds. Morris focused on ways Shore residents 

can use their yard to offer safe places for the 323 

Volunteers placing Oyster Castles. Photo courtesy of Bo 
Lusk. 
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Tony Picardi and participants at Picardi’s Square Foot 
Garden on Holly Point Farm. 

The Eastern Shore has 323 species of birds, the 
highest concentration in Virginia, because of its 
ideal location along the Atlantic flyway and its 
unique and diverse habitat. 

species of birds found on the Shore. He encouraged 

participants to plant native vegetation, supply 

water, offer nest boxes, and provide cover.  

Tony Picardi wrapped up the presentation portion 

of the workshop with, What Does it Take to Create 

and Maintain Great Habitat? Picardi discussed the 

importance of native plants, the average time he 

spends each year maintaining his herb garden and 

wildflower meadow, as well as the challenges he 

has faced, including replanting his meadow and 

managing plants that are naturally more vigorous. 

Picardi emphasized starting on a small manageable 

scale, like a pot, and scaling up as you gain 

experience. He also noted meadows require 

constant management because they naturally 

succeed into forests. However, meadows and warm 

season grasses provide habitat for butterflies, birds, 

rabbits, snakes, turtles, and mice. They also 

increase water quality through filtration and are 

aesthetically pleasing.  

While participants ate lunch, VES Land Trust’s 

Executive Director, Pete Henderson, briefly spoke 

about the Land Trust and its role preserving land 

on the Shore. Then participants, presenters, and 

Land Trust representatives piled into the rental van 

and headed to Picardi’s home, Holly Point Farm, 

on Occohannock Creek and David and William 

Turner’s wildlife preserve, Corratock, on Craddock 

Creek. Both Holly Point Farm and Corratock are 

VES Land Trust conservation easements. Holly 

Point Farm was the first stop. The group walked 

through Tony’s wildflower meadow, spotted with 

orange California Poppies, and herb garden, 

paused at the frog pond, meandered down to the 

creek, and ended at the larger fish and waterfowl 

pond. Picardi pointed out tree, wildflower, grass, 

butterfly, and insect species. The group also 

spotted the first Monarch Butterfly of the season.  

Next, the group headed to Corratock for a bird 

walk. Joanne Laskowski, a long time birder 

excellent at song recognition, led the bird walk. The 

group walked about a mile down a small peninsula 

on Corratock to the Chesapeake Bay. As the group 

walked, Laskowski identified birds via their song 

and participants stopped to search for them with 

binoculars. She used her iPod to play bird songs 

and draw birds out from the cover of the trees. The 

little yellow Prairie Warbler made several 

appearances, the Blue-gray Gnatcatcher sang his 

complete song in full view, and a female Osprey 

circled her post protectively. At the end of the 

peninsula, participants climbed a tower gaining a 

superb view of the Chesapeake Bay and the birds 

that frequent the marsh and sandbars. 

Farm Tour for Beginning and Aspiring 
Farmers 

On April 30th, VES Land Trust organized a small 

farm tour for beginning and aspiring farmers on 

the Shore. Nine people joined Peter Henderson, 

Executive Director, and Hali Plourde-Rogers, 

Stewardship Manager, for an afternoon learning 

how successful small farms on the Shore operate, 

what they look like, and how diverse they are. 

Arthur and Carol Upshur of Copper Cricket Farm 

and Rick and Janice Felker of Mattawoman Creek 

Farms hosted the tour on their farms along 

Mattawoman Creek in Northampton County.  



 

 

Community Supported Agriculture (CSA) is an 
agriculture production and distribution model 
where farmers sell shares of their harvest to a 
local customer base. Customers agree to 
purchase produce from the farm for a set 
number of weeks paying up front or weekly. 

Copper Cricket Farm 

The afternoon began on Copper Cricket Farm on 

the north side of Mattawoman Creek. Copper 

Cricket Farm has an acre and a half in production, 

along with honey bees, and around 50 laying hens 

and 3 roosters. The tour began in their picturesque 

red barn, which offered a nice reprieve from the 

misting rain and wind. The barn has a counter with 

a sink running down the center for processing fresh 

picked vegetables during the growing season. 

There is a woodstove in one corner; a desk and 

refrigerator in another; boxes for their Community 

Supported Agriculture, CSA, delivery line one 

wall; and in the back they’ve just finished the Cool-

Bot, a walk-in cooler run off a window air 

conditioner. The greenhouse is attached to the barn 

with large windows running almost floor to ceiling. 

The Upshur’s acre and a half is fenced in to keep 

deer out of their crops. They have a series of 50 foot 

beds and a few fruit trees. The beds are on a five 

year rotation schedule to keep pests and diseases 

down. Crops are rotated through the beds each 

year ensuring plants from the same family are not 

planted back to back. They fertilize with compost 

and manage weeds with leaves and hay mulch. 

Their small farm feeds 60 customers, supports a 

farmers’ market stand, and provides food for 

themselves through the winter. The Upshur’s focus 

is on their CSA. They want to stay small, sell only 

on the Shore, and keep the CSA as the center of 

their business. They enjoy the personal 

relationships the CSA has helped them develop:  

“We are a positive part of a lot of people’s lives and 

that’s satisfying. We feel we are doing something 

good for our customers, providing them with 

healthier food,” said Carol Upshur.  

For the second part of the tour, the group headed to 

the southern bank of Mattawoman Creek to 

Mattawoman Creek Farms. Rick Felker greeted 

participants in front of his and Janice’s home. The 

Felkers have 30 acres, 11 of which are cultivated. 

They lease and farm additional acreage nearby for 

a total of 44 acres and grow 40-45 crops. Felker led 

the group around three different fields, the 

greenhouses, and the high tunnels.  

Mattawoman Creek Farms is certified organic by 

the United States Department of Agriculture. 

Felker pointed out the lush buffers thick with trees 

around the fields and along the creek, part of the 

organic certification process. The group inspected 

the first field with lettuce getting ready for market 

and kale beginning to flower ready for its last 

harvest. Participants then followed Rick past the 

blueberry bushes to see the greenhouses and high 

tunnels. Greenhouses are heated and plants are not 

grown directly in the ground. High tunnels are 

heated by sunlight and the crops are grown in the 

ground. Seedlings are started in the greenhouse, 

allowing the plants to get ahead of weeds and bugs 

before being transplanted in the fields. Felker uses 

both the greenhouses and high tunnels to extend 

his season and offer CSA subscriptions for all four 

seasons. 

The tour finished with the last two fields where 

Felker discussed fertilizer, a combination of cover 

crops, fish emulsion, seaweed, and mushroom 

compost; drip irrigation; and the farm equipment 



 

 

“It was informative, enlightening and inspirational 
for me! I hope one day soon to be an inspiration 
for others too.” –Teresa Slowik, Farm Tour 
Participant 

Mattawoman Creek Farms 

he uses. Mattawoman Creek Farms sells 50% of 

their harvest through its CSA program. The rest is 

sold through farmers’ markets, in Virginia Beach 

and on the Shore, and natural food stores, 

including the new Whole Foods in Virginia Beach. 

The Felkers have customers on both sides of the 

Bay. In addition, they harvest clams twice a week. 

When asked about the challenges he faces, Felker 

said, “Other than weeds, it’s a 24/7 job and you 

must be adaptable because no two seasons are 

alike.” 

While both small farms are managed with 

environmental and financial sustainability in mind, 

Copper Cricket Farm and Mattawoman Creek 

Farms are very distinct. As Arthur Upshur noted, 

“Every farm is unique—it represents a farmer and 

his creativity to solve the specific problems that 

arose at that farm during the time he or she is 

farming that land.” Tour participants really 

enjoyed exploring the different farms and being 

exposed to two different models. Participants 

walked away with a sense of the diversity of 

farming as well as numerous ideas for their own 

land. One participant, Teresa Slowik, said, “It was 

informative, enlightening and inspirational for me! 

I hope one day soon to be an inspiration for others 

too.” Despite the cool rain, signs of the coming 

harvest were all around—peas, potatoes, broccoli, 

cabbage, onions, and more—inspiring all in 

attendance to imagine warmer days and fresh 

picked produce. 

Celebrating Ten Years of Conservation 

Ten years ago a group of local landowners joined 

forces to protect the Eastern Shore’s prime farm 

and forestland, scenic creeks and bays, critical 

wildlife habitat, and historic resources. That small 

group formed the Virginia Eastern Shore Land 

Trust, a local, grassroots organization that 

represents and preserves the Eastern Shore way of 

life through land preservation. Ten years later, VES 

Land Trust is an accredited land trust with the 

Land Trust Accreditation Commission, has 

preserved more than 13,000 acres on the Eastern 

Shore, and holds 66 donated conservation 

easements.  

A conservation easement is a voluntary deeded 

agreement between the landowner and a qualified 

conservation organization, such as the VES Land 

Trust. Conservation easements are designed to 

protect natural resources, for example farm and 

forest land, from development by limiting future 

development rights while simultaneously 

protecting private property rights. Property owners 

voluntarily give up their right to commercially 

develop or subdivide their land. Land under a 

conservation easement will never become a 

housing development or shopping center. However 

landowners may designate home sites and build a 

garage, farm buildings, or other structures 

accessory to the use of the land. Conservation 

easements encourage traditional land uses, 

including farming, fishing, hunting, and forestry. 

Conservation easements are as varied as the land 

they protect. Landowners and the VES Land Trust 

discuss the specific terms of each easement and fit 

them to the landowner and the land. VES Land 

Trust works with you to protect the land and 

realize your vision for its future, whether a wildlife 

preserve, a winery, or a peaceful home site. 



 

 

Despite financial incentives, donors cite 
conservation values as the number one reason for 
donating a conservation easement. 

Corratuck, a VES Land Trust held conservation easement 

The VES Land Trust holds donated perpetual 

conservation easements. Perpetual easements are 

permanent transferring from landowner to 

landowner whether sold or inherited. Perpetual 

conservation easements can qualify as a tax 

deductible charitable donation under State and 

Federal tax law. Additionally in Virginia, easement 

donors may be able to sell their tax credits. Despite 

these financial incentives, donors cite conservation 

values as the number one reason for donating a 

conservation easement. In fact, in a recent VES 

Land Trust easement donor profile, Cameron 

McIntyre said, “Before we even knew what the 

value of the donated conservation easement on our 

property was, we would have done it.” 

Conservation easements also offer many public 

benefits by preserving land for outdoor recreation 

and education, protecting natural habitats, 

preserving historic land or structures, and 

protecting scenic views. Nevertheless, 

Conservation easements are privately held lands 

and landowners do not have to allow public access 

to their land under easement. However, some 

landowners offer their land as a place to hunt, fish, 

hike, or horseback ride. In fact, the VES Land Trust 

has been able to offer field trips to protected land 

with permission from the landowner (see Second 

Backyard Habitat Workshop a Success in this issue). 

Landowners that allow public access through field 

trips, hunting, or other means offer the community 

opportunities to engage with the natural world and 

see firsthand the benefit of preservation. Preserving 

land also preserves traditional culturally important 

activities reliant on local natural resources—

fishing, farming, hunting, and water recreation. 

Conservation easements protect ecologically 

vulnerable areas like shorelines and marsh, 

positively affecting water quality and habitat. The 

VES Land Trust is proud to have helped Eastern 

Shore landowners preserve this beautiful and 

unique environment we are so lucky to live in. 

If you are interested in learning more about 

donated perpetual conservation easements with the 

VES Land Trust and their potential tax deductions, 

please call us at (757) 442-5885 or sign up for our 

Easement Walk on June 10th. See Upcoming Events 

for information.  

Upcoming Events 

Clean the Bay Day, June 1st, 9 a.m. – 12 p.m. 

VES Land Trust is participating in the Chesapeake 

Bay Foundation’s 25th annual Clean the Bay Day. 

We are cleaning Morley’s Wharf in Exmore, Va. If 

you’d like to volunteer, contact Hali at 

stewardship@veslt.org or 757-442-5885. 

Easement Walk, June 10th, 9:30 a.m. – 12 p.m. 

Come take a walk with Land Trust staff and a 

conservation easement donor on their property. 

Learn about easements while enjoying the natural 

surroundings they protect. Space is limited; call 

757-442-5885 to sign up. 

Our increased outreach efforts have been made 
possible by support from the Volgenau 
Foundation and the Hillsdale Fund. 
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Help keep our records up to date. 

Please notify us at veslt@verizon.net or 757-442-

5885 if you have a new mailing address, 

e–mail or phone number.  

To support our work, please send donations to: 

VES Land Trust, P.O. Box 1114, Exmore, VA 23350, 

or online at www.veslt.org. Call us 757- 442-5885 

for instructions on making gifts of stock.  

 

VES Land Trust seeks to conserve rural lands which will 

best preserve the farms, forests, fisheries and heritage of 

Virginia’s Eastern Shore for the benefit of future 

generations. 


